Financial Stewardship

Helping You Make Wise Financial Choices



Angela Giboney, CFP®
Financial Advisor
AFG Financial
Helping You Make Wise Financial Choices

AFGFinancial

10935 E. Villa Monte Drive • Mukilteo • WA • 98275 206-354-5836 • 800-499-2041 angela@AFGFinancial.com • www.AFGFinancial.com

February is life insurance awareness month. Do you have the right amount for your family? Do you have the type that fits your needs? Providing financial security is a great way to say, I love you. I'm happy to help.

I'm looking forward to watching Grayson compete this spring in tournaments for NNU.

We are partnered with Securities America and Arbor Point. **We are still experiencing some impacts.** We expect additional changes in the coming year as we seek to do what is best for you, our clients. Feel free to call 206-354-5836 or email any questions

I enjoy being a resource and helping you. If your family or friends could benefit and be guided like you, please introduce us or share this newsletter with them. If you would like prayer, please let me know.

Are You Prepared for Pet Care Costs?

Pets can be wonderful companions. If you're spending more time alone or working from home, you may be thinking about adopting a pet yourself. But before you bring home a new dog or cat, you should consider — and not underestimate — the time and money you might spend on your four-legged friend.

Annual pet expenses (reported by owners)

	Dogs	Cats
Surgical vet visits	\$426	\$214
Routine vet visits	\$212	\$160
Food and treats	\$335	\$286
Boarding	\$229	\$120
Grooming	\$73	\$43
Toys	\$48	\$31



Source: 2019-2020 National Pet Owners Survey, American Pet Products Association

Test Your Knowledge of College Financial Aid

Financial aid is essential for many families, even more so now in light of COVID-19. How much do you know about this important piece of the college financing puzzle?

1. If my child attends a more expensive college, we'll get more aid

Not necessarily. Colleges determine your expected family contribution, or EFC, based on the income and asset information you provide on the government's financial aid form, the Free Application for Federal Student Aid (FAFSA), and, where applicable, the College Scholarship Service (CSS) Profile (a form generally used by private colleges). Your EFC stays the same no matter what college your child attends. The difference between the cost of a particular college and your EFC equals your child's financial need, sometimes referred to as "demonstrated need." The more expensive a college is, the greater your child's financial need. But a greater financial need doesn't automatically translate into a bigger financial aid package. Colleges aren't required to meet 100% of your child's financial need.

Tip: Due to their large endowments, many elite colleges offer to meet 100% of demonstrated need, and they may also replace federal student loan awards with college grants in their aid packages. But not all colleges are so generous. "Percentage of need met" is a data point you can easily research for any college. This year, though, some colleges that are facing lower revenues due to the pandemic may need to adjust their financial aid guidelines and set higher thresholds for their aid awards.

2. I lost my job after submitting aid forms, but there's nothing I can do now

Not true. Generally, if your financial circumstances change significantly after you file the FAFSA (or the CSS Profile) and you can support this change with documentation, you can ask the financial aid counselor at your child's school to revisit your aid package; the financial aid office has the authority to make adjustments if there have been material changes to your family's income or assets.

Amid the pandemic, annual income projections for some families may now look very different than they did two years ago based on "prior-prior year" income (see graphic). Families who have lost jobs or received cuts in income may qualify for more aid than the FAFSA first calculated.

Tip: Parents should first check the school's financial aid website for instructions on how to proceed. An initial email is usually appropriate to create a record of correspondence, followed by documentation and likely additional communication. Keep in mind that financial aid offices are likely to be inundated with such

requests this year, so inquire early and be proactive to help ensure that your request doesn't get lost in the shuffle.

3. My child won't qualify for aid because we make too much money

Not necessarily. While it's true that parent income is the main factor in determining aid eligibility, it's not the only factor. The number of children you'll have in college at the same time is a significant factor; for example, having two children in college will cut your EFC in half. Your assets, overall family size, and age of the older parent also factor into the equation.

Tip: Even if you think your child won't qualify for aid, there are still two reasons to consider submitting the FAFSA. First, all students, regardless of family income, who attend school at least half-time are eligible for unsubsidized federal Direct Loans, and the FAFSA is a prerequisite for these loans. ("Unsubsidized" means the student pays the interest that accrues during college, the grace period, and any loan deferment periods.) So if you want your child to have some "skin in the game" by taking on a small student loan, you'll need to submit the FAFSA. Second, the FAFSA is always a prerequisite for college need-based aid and is sometimes a prerequisite for college merit-based aid, so it's usually a good idea to submit this form to maximize your child's eligibility for both.

Prior-Prior Year for Income

The FAFSA relies on current asset information (as of the date you fill out the form) and income information based on your tax



return from two years prior, referred to as the "prior-prior year." For example, the 2021-2022 FAFSA relies on information from your 2019 tax return.

4. We own our home, so my child won't qualify for aid

It depends on the source of aid. The FAFSA does not take home equity into account when determining a family's expected family contribution, so owning your home won't affect your child's eligibility for aid. The FAFSA also excludes the value of retirement accounts, cash-value life insurance, and annuities.

Tip: The CSS Profile does collect home equity and vacation home information, and some colleges *may* use it when distributing their own institutional need-based aid.

Due Date Approaches for 2020 Federal Income Tax Returns

Tax filing season is here again. If you haven't done so already, you'll want to start pulling things together — that includes getting your hands on a copy of your 2019 tax return and gathering W-2s, 1099s, and deduction records. You'll need these records whether you're preparing your own return or paying someone else to prepare your tax return for you.

Don't procrastinate. The filing deadline for individuals is generally Thursday, April 15, 2021.

Filing for an Extension

If you don't think you're going to be able to file your federal income tax return by the due date, you can file for and obtain an extension using IRS Form 4868, Application for Automatic Extension of Time to File U.S. Individual Income Tax Return. Filing this extension gives you an additional six months (to October 15, 2021) to file your federal income tax return. You can also file for an extension electronically — instructions on how to do so can be found in the Form 4868 instructions.

Due Dates for 2020 Tax Returns



Filing for an automatic extension does not provide any additional time to pay your tax. When you file for an extension, you have to estimate the amount of tax you will owe and pay this amount by the April filing due date. If you don't pay the amount you've estimated, you may owe interest and penalties. In fact, if the IRS believes that your estimate was not reasonable, it may void your extension.

Note: Special rules apply if you're living outside the country or serving in the military and on duty outside the United States. In these circumstances, you are generally allowed an automatic two-month extension (to June 15, 2021) without filing Form 4868, though interest will be owed on any taxes due that are paid after the April filing due date. If you served in a combat zone or qualified hazardous duty area, you may be eligible for a longer extension of time to file.

What If You Owe?

One of the biggest mistakes you can make is not filing your return because you owe money. If your return shows a balance due, file and pay the amount due in full by the due date if possible.

If there's no way that you can pay what you owe, file the return and pay as much as you can afford. You'll owe interest and possibly penalties on the unpaid tax, but you'll limit the penalties assessed by filing your return on time, and you may be able to work with the IRS to pay the remaining balance (options can include paying the unpaid balance in installments).

Expecting a Refund?

The IRS has stepped up efforts to combat identity theft and tax refund fraud. More aggressive filters that are intended to curtail fraudulent refunds may inadvertently delay some legitimate refund requests. In fact, the IRS is required to hold refunds on all tax returns claiming the earned income tax credit or the additional child tax credit until at least February 15.

Most filers, though, can expect a refund check to be issued within 21 days of the IRS receiving a tax return. However, note that in 2020 the IRS experienced delays in processing 2019 paper tax returns due to limited staffing during the coronavirus pandemic.

So if you are expecting a refund on your 2020 tax return, consider filing as soon as possible and filing electronically.

Tips to Help Control Your Finances During the Pandemic

The coronavirus pandemic has strained the finances of many U.S. households. In an August 2020 survey, 25% of adults said someone in their household had experienced the loss of a job due to the outbreak. Even among those who did not lose a job, 32% said someone in their household has had to reduce hours or take a pay cut due to the economic fallout from the pandemic. During these times of financial turmoil and stress, it's more important than ever to take control of your financial situation. Here are some tips to get started.

- 1. Make sure your budget is on track. A solid budget is the centerpiece of any good financial plan because it will give you a clear picture of how much money is coming in and how much is going out. Hopefully, you've been able to stay the course during the pandemic and your budget is still on track. If you've experienced a loss or reduction in income, you may have to cut back on discretionary spending or look for ways to lower your fixed costs. Budgeting websites and smartphone apps can help you analyze your saving and spending patterns.
- 2. Maintain healthy spending habits. During the height of the pandemic, your spending habits may have changed dramatically. With restaurants closed, vacations postponed, and events canceled, many Americans found themselves spending less. If you were fortunate enough to save money during the pandemic, keep up the good work. If you spent more

- than you would have liked (e.g., takeout, online shopping), try to cut back and save what you can. Even small amounts can add up over time.
- 3. Check your emergency fund. If the pandemic has taught us anything financially, it is the importance of having an emergency fund. If you've had to dip into your cash reserve at some point over the past year to cover expenses, you'll want to work on building it back up. Ideally, you should have at least three to six months of living expenses in your cash reserve. A good way to accumulate emergency funds is to earmark a percentage of your paycheck each pay period. When you reach your goal, you may still want to keep adding money the more you can save, the better off you could be in the long run.
- **4. Deal with your debt.** It is always important to stay on top of your debt situation and pay down debt from student loans, a mortgage, and/or credit cards as quickly as you can. If the financial impact of the pandemic has made it difficult to manage your debt, contact your lenders to see if they offer COVID-related financial assistance. Many may be willing to work with you by waiving interest and certain fees or allowing you to delay, adjust, or skip some payments.
- 1) Pew Research Center, 2020

Schedule an appointment

AFG Financial is not a registered investment advisor or broker-dealer. Securities offered through Securities America, Inc., member FINRA/SIPC. Advisory services offered through Arbor Point Advisors LLC. AFG Financial LLC, Arbor Point Advisors LLC and Securities America are separate entities. This advertisement is not intended as legal or tax advice and may not be relied on for purposes of avoiding federal tax penalties. All individuals, including those involved in the estate planning process, are advised to meet with their tax and legal professionals. The individual sponsoring this newsletter will work with your tax and legal advisors to help select appropriate product solutions. We do not endorse or guarantee the content or services of any website mentioned in this newsletter. We encourage you to review the privacy policy of each website you visit. Limitations, restrictions and other rules and regulations apply to many of the financial and insurance products and concepts presented in this newsletter, and they may differ according to individual situations. We may only offer services in states in which we have been properly registered or are exempt from registration. Angela Giboney is licensed in the following states: AK, AZ, CA, CO, ID, IN, LA, MI, MO, OR, VA, and WA.